
 
 

OISE Aboriginal Advisory Council 
Meeting Minutes 

Wednesday, May 27, 2015 
OISE Room 7-232 

 
Members in Attendance: Suzanne Stewart, Julie Blair, Frank Pio, Ian MacLeod, Jerry 
Lazare, Jean-Paul Restoule, Ashley Hyatt, Sandra Styres, Sean Kinsella, Julia O’Sullivan, 
Sheldon Grabke 
 
Elders/Teachers: Cat Criger, Jacqui Lavalley 
 
Regrets: Tanya Senk, Barbara-Ann Felschow, Rauna Kuokkanen, Dan Smoke, Mary 
Lou Smoke, Kenn Richard 
 
Item Information Action or Recommendation 
1) Traditional 
Opening/Welcome, 
Introductions and check-ins 

Traditional welcome and 
opening provided by Jacqui 
Lavalley and Cat Criger 

 

2) Approval of Meeting 
Minutes 

Revised meeting minutes 
were distributed  

Minutes were approved 
from last meeting by Sean 
Kinsella and Sandra Styres  

3) ITE and Aboriginal 
admissions 
 

Issues with externally 
funded Aboriginal 
applicants and contractual 
restraints have been in 
place. 
 
These students cannot be 
admitted because their 
external funding does not 
meet the funding criteria, so 
these students are unable to 
be admitted and attend. 
 
This policy is systemic 
barrier to admission for 
students who are being 
funded by band funding or 
funded by Aboriginal 
organizations and the 
administration is treating 
them in a similar fashion to 
international students 

Need to work with the 
School of Graduate Studies 
to address the problem.  
 
Would be helpful to involve 
the Dean and the registrar at 
SGS as this goes beyond 
staff’s ability to make 
policy changes for 
Aboriginal self-funded 
students. 
 
First Nations, Inuit, and 
Metis students in good 
standing need to reapply for 
band funding every year. 
 
Could have a 3rd PhD 
student who loses funding 
so then they would become 
a fully funded student that 
year and the program would 
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because they do not want to 
take them on with the risk 
that their funding could ‘fall 
through’ and then the 
University is required to 
fund the students, but this is 
not a concern for First 
Nations, Inuit, or Metis 
students. 
 
First Nation, Inuit, and 
Metis applicants are not 
having their applications 
forwarded to the 
departments they are 
applying to. 
 
No obstacle to students in 
professional programs 
because there is no funding 
package. The issue is for 
research programs where 
there is funding. The 
funding model is creating a 
barrier.  
 
A solution that was put 
forward was First Nations, 
Inuit, and Metis students 
can apply to programs 
without funding and then 
try to transfer into their 
desired funded program.  

have to take one less new  
funded student. 
 
If we treat First Nations, 
Inuit, and Metis applicants 
like international students, 
could we say they are 
funded by the government 
of Canada?  
 
Need to have the 
department chairs and 
counsel on board with the 
ideas and then have a 
formal recommendation 
given to the Dean. 
 
Jean-Paul will draft the 
memo and bring it to the 
counsel.  

4) Other business Recruitment is flat in 
Deepening Knowledge 
project. Built the program 
and 1000s go to the website, 
but in the BEd program, 
there are 20 or less students, 
with the average being 15 
students per year.  
 
Enrollment in the BEd 

MT needs to refine the 
Aboriginal social studies in 
education course. Will be 
offered in the Winter, but 
want cohesiveness across 
teachers and cohorts. This 
course is only for teachers 
who will be teaching 
primary/junior levels and 
not secondary. 
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program has declined in 
general.  
 
OISE teaching program is 
not differentiated from 
other teaching programs in 
terms of Aboriginal courses 
because there is not a 
mandatory Aboriginal 
course at OISE. 
 
Aboriginal issues in 
education has be to 
addressed in the program, 
but it does not outline how 
to do this. (e.g., doesn’t say 
it needs to be a course or 
length of time spent on it) 
 
Wanted a mandatory 
Aboriginal history course 
for teaching candidates, but 
the administration says they 
are cramming too much into 
the curriculum to make it 
mandatory, but they will 
offer it as an elective. 
 
Other institutions have 
programs that include 
Aboriginal history and 
OISE is supposed to an 
education leader, but OISE 
does not have a similar 
course. 
 
Cat and Jacqui have many 
people approach them from 
the program who need more 
information about 
Aboriginal history and 
culture. 

Each school is supposed to 
specialize the program 
based on the department’s 
expertise. Would need 
placements in the 
Aboriginal community and 
research in Aboriginal to 
make Aboriginal issues in 
education the specialty at 
OISE. 
 
MT will be the large 
program and the department 
chairs want the next step to 
be a critical evaluation of 
the program. Need to push 
for OISE to do this.  
 
Need institution and policy 
changes. Need to resubmit 
the letter to the new Dean as 
this mandated in the 
accreditation. Want to 
participate in the curriculum 
review as they are going 
full graduate with the 
program.  
 
Want AAC representation 
on the new MT curriculum 
meeting. 
 
Suzanne will redraft the 
memo and informally meet 
with those involved and let 
them know we want to be 
involved and how to 
address recruitment. 
 

5) TCDSB Aboriginal Peer IEN has been working with Hoping to expand the 
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Mentorship Pilot Program Frank. Started in January 

where a traditional Elder 
and an Aboriginal OISE 
student gives a presentation 
on his/her education 
journey and the Elder gives 
a traditional teaching.  
 
Show what a positive, 
successful Aboriginal 
identity looks like and help 
students self-identify in the 
TCDSB. 
 
Article in the Toronto Star 
and the Catholic Register 
magazine about the 
program. 
 
Administrators and trustees 
need more understanding of 
how valuable Aboriginal 
culture is, and only once 
that occurs will students 
want to self-identify.  
 
Well received by students 
and teachers at 25 sites. 
 
TCDSB students do not 
want to identify because 
they do not want to asked 
about all the questions 
Aboriginal culture, history, 
issues, etc. because they do 
not have the answers or 
they do not live 
traditionally. 

project.  
 
Going to apply for SSHRC 
grant under the initiative. 
 
If there were more courses, 
teachings, and curriculum 
would help these students to 
want to identify. 
 
Need to keep Elders and 
traditional knowledge 
keepers in the institution at 
OISE. 

6) Indigenous Education 
Initiative at OISE update 

Over the last 6 months 
everything has been put on 
hold (in Nov) with 
questions and concerns 
about the Dean’s renewal. 

Steering committee will be 
formed immediately with 
OISE stakeholders 
(Indigenous faculty/scholars 
and Elders).  
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Things are starting to pick 
up now.  
 
Suzanne coordinator has 
been appointed for one 
year. 
 
Focus on policy changes. 
 
Participated at UN 
education forum to get 
publicity for the initiative 
and to talk about literacy as 
an Indigenous right.  
 
Funding mandate is high 
level trans-disciplinary 
research (education 
intersecting with 
economics, mental health, 
etc.). 
 
 

 
New Dean and steering 
committee will be 
appointing an Indigenous 
director.  
 
Need to establish 1-2 
research projects. 
 
Suzanne will ask all 
Indigenous faculty to meet 
in the first week of June to 
create a strategic plan to 
present to the new Dean. 
 
Committee to meet before 
meeting the new Dean to 
show the new Dean how the 
initiative came to fruition 
and the direction the 
initiative is heading in. 
 
Sean Atleo is to publicize 
the initiative and help raise 
additional funds to sustain 
this initiative. 

7) Strategic plan for 
Indigenous education and 
research 

5 million dollars that was 
used to help bring in Sean 
Atleo, but Suzanne has not 
been able to meet with him 
as she is on sabbatical. 
 
Unsure of the projects Sean 
Atleo is currently working 
on. 

The initiative needs an 
academic director, visiting 
and adjunct professor, and 
post doctoral fellows to help 
get additional funding. 
 
Maintain relationships with 
the philanthropists.  

8) Update from the Dean’s 
office 

Appreciative for the support 
of the AAC and IEN. 
 
Helped raised the profile of 
Indigenous education issues 
in OISE and U of T. 

 
 

9) Next Meeting   Julie to schedule  
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10) Closing  
 

A traditional closing was 
held 

 

 


